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Mission 21 Goes Global!
Gill Young and the Rev. Dean Fostekew  have recently returned from Uganda where they began the gifting of Mission 21 to that Province and most especially to the Diocese of Kumi.

In February 2003 Pat Mc Bryde and Dean attended the Anglican Mission Societies’ conference in Cyprus specifically to meet the Rev’d Johnson Ebong-Oming, the Provincial Mission Co-ordinator for the Church of Uganda, and to plan in more detail the gifting of Mission 21 to his Province. 

   This led to Johnson and Canon John Omagar (Archdeacon of Kumi) visiting Scotland in June 2003, where they met various people associated with Mission 21 and some of the congregations who have engaged with the process. It was in meeting these congregations that Johnson and John ‘caught the Mission 21 vision’ and saw quite clearly how it might translate both culturally and linguistically into the Church of Uganda (CofU).

   The Cof U is a church alive with the Spirit and full of hope for the future and yet at the same time it is a church trying to counter inter-tribal rivalry, cultural norms and conservatism for example Bishops can only be bishop of a diocese from which they hail, the translation of bishops and clergy is therefore difficult and means that some dioceses end up without a bishop at times or with few clergy.

   Anglicans in the new Diocese of Kumi are large in number but their request for Mission 21 is to help them discover new ways of taking the faithful deeper into spirituality and prayer; to enable them to put deep roots down into their faith and then to put their faith into action. They also hope to explore new ways or worshipping that does not rely on the prayer book alone. While they want to maintain both the English and Ateso services they hope to develop more hymns and prayers in their local language and to encourage the wider use of native instruments but as of yet they have only just begun to explore alternatives

      Kumi Diocese is the second youngest diocese in the C of U (3 years old) and is in the Teso region of Uganda which is amongst the three poorest regions in the country. Life is hard for many people, a great dream is to own a bicycle (35,000 Shillings or £11 to us). Kumi is in the plains and as such everything is covered in a dusting of red soil. The soil is fertile and despite the dust reasonably well watered. 

. On the Monday of our November visit, we met the 21 facilitators for Mission 21. Some had travelled for five or more hours by bus, bike or on foot to be there for a 0830 start. The bishop, The Rt Rev’d Thomas Eddison was chauffeured to the meeting on the back of the Diocesan moped! This is the vehicle he uses to do a lot of travelling round his Diocese, The Mission 21 facilitators represented a cross-section of the diocese; clergy, lay readers, school teachers and Mother’s Union members. Their enthusiasm for Mission 21 was great and five of them are already translating (both culturally and linguistically) the Foundation Phase ‘Making Your Church More Inviting’ into Ateso. 

   Gill and Dean returned to Kumi in March 2004  to continue the training of the facilitators.
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Scotland to Uganda via the Anglican World!   By Gill Young

After much planning and many immunisations, Dean Fostekew  who  is Provincial Mission Co-ordinator in Scotland  and I left for Kampala on 13th November, where we met up with Marjorie Murphy Director for Mission and Evangelism in the Anglican Communion. The gifting of the Mission 21 process to the Province of Uganda is being jointly financed by the SEC and the Compass Rose Society of the Anglican Communion.

     We were met at Entebbe Airport by Johnson Ebong and his wife Vicky, and driven to a church guest house in Kampala. The next day a six hour drive took us to a guest house in Kumi Diocese where we met with Bishop Thomas and some of his Diocesan staff, to plan our programme for the next few days. Planning is one thing, reality is another, and part of survival technique in Africa is being comfortable with the unexpected!

    On Sunday we were each sent to a different church where we preached (with interpretation) either once or twice, according to their worship schedule, and had a meal with members of those communities.  Sermons and talks, meetings and worship are longer and more leisurely processes than in Scotland, and it was not until late afternoon that we returned to the guest house.  That evening we reviewed the day and planned the next day’s training programme with Archdeacon John and Johnson, 

By Monday, twenty one facilitators from the Diocese had arrived,, some had travelled for many hours, or arrived the previous day, by various modes of transport. 

The Training began with presentations, sharing exercises and workshops filling most of the day, all of which were received with great interest and enthusiasm. We then worked with the facilitators, who will undertake the translation, adaptation and management of the M21 material for Kumi Diocese after the main training in March this year..

      That evening as we reviewed the day Archdeacon John shared some of his concerns with us, and we learned of the fear and instability in the neighbouring Diocese of Soroti, and spent time in prayer for that threatened community. Most families live on 500 shillings a day (15p) and the woman and children are often seen carrying large ‘jerry cans’ of water great distances to their homes, a bike would make a great difference Yet they are a smiling people and a people that have opened their homes and hearts to the thousands displaced by the recent upsurge in civil strife in the north of the region and in Soroti and Lira dioceses. During this our first visit  67 people were massacred in Lira, Johnson’s home region.

The next morning, Tuesday, we packed and prepared to leave for the mountain Diocese of Sabei, but not before a generous presentation of gifts from our hosts in Kumi. Our gifts were plaques and bowls, but Johnson’s gift was a live turkey! The turkey, who we named Cranberry, became our travelling companion for the next two days!          Sabei shares a border with Kenya, and we stayed in a village whose houses were scattered over its 7000 ft high hills.  As soon as we arrived we were introduced to various Diocesan workers and spent the next seven hours meeting eating and speaking with them.   On Wednesday morning we set off on the long journey back to Kampala, stopping off for a spectacular visit to the source of the Nile in Lake Victoria.   Thursday was a day for reviewing and relaxing. The relaxation took the form of a visit to a Wildlife Park followed by a wonderful picnic provided by Vicky Ebong which we ate sitting beside the shore of Lake Victoria. We left very early next morning to fly home after a rich and rewarding visit. 

My heart and mind are still filled with the people we met; with their stories of faith and  joy, of courage and  celebration.

Please remember the churches and communities of Uganda in your prayers.                  

Gill Young
                           Provincial Twinning Co-ordinator and Diocesan Mission Core Group Member G&G 

TRAVELS IN A BIG BLUE FISH! – By Dean 

As Jonah was bumped into Nineveh, so Gill Young and I were bumped into Entebbe. We were returning to Uganda to complete the training of facilitators for Mission 21 in the Diocese of Kumi.

Kumi is a relatively new diocese in the Church of Uganda, covering the South Teso region of the country. Kumi was chosen as the pilot diocese for Mission 21 in Africa because of its youth, the support of its bishop, Thomas Irigei; the skills of Canon John Omagar the diocesan Missioner and the fact that the Ateso language is spoken in two neighbouring Ugandan dioceses and the Diocese of Katkwa in Kenya. The hope being that once translated the MYCMI (Making Your Church More Inviting) material could easily be shared with these other dioceses and province. The Rev’d Johnson Ebong-Oming is a ‘canny man’ to have foreseen that possibility but then Johnson is that sort of guy. He is a man who not only sees the fine detail but dreams the blue skies too.

After resting in Kampala we journeyed in ‘the big blue fish’ to Kumi, some 5 hours north-east. We were to be based in Kumi for the next five days and spent the Sunday with local congregations. I preached in St.Luke’s Wiggins in Kumi. St.Luke’s is the chapel for the former leper hospital. The Wiggins complex, which includes schools, was brought by the Church of Uganda when the hospital closed. Like most churches in Kumi, St.Luke’s is a very basic building with a reasonably large congregation and a weekly collection which on a good day might raise 30,000 shillings (about £10). This collection is used to pay the parish catechist, priest and all necessary bills such as quota.

The service was a form of matins conducted in both Ateso and English, with hymns from Ancient and Modern and a few choruses.  I asked if Holy Communion was celebrated regularly and was told ‘no’ – not because of any theological reason but because the cost of communion wine is prohibitive (12,000 /- roughly £4). The local University Chaplain who was caretaking St.Luke’s told me that he had not celebrated communion since moving to Kumi and how much he missed it. The fact that we had decided to celebrate the 1982 Scottish Liturgy during the training event and had brought wine to enable it to happen, made the service even more special that we had first realised. It is amazing what we take for granted and what others only dream of. I know how impoverished I would feel if I could not partake in the Eucharist on a regular basis and I can not begin to imagine how it felt for Jeremiah. The experiences I have had in Uganda have really opened my eyes to so many things: to have fresh drinkable mains water is something I will never take for granted again (especially as one day we had no water at all and no electricity the day and night before that).

The Mission 21 training began on the Monday and ran through to the Wednesday. Each day began at 0730 with breakfast and we were in class b y 0830 and worked more or less until 2100 (9pm) at night. We packed a lot in to each day but we had remembered to include time for chat and sharing of experiences and opportunities to ask questions of each other.

The pace of life is slower in Kumi and we quickly found ourselves going with it. It was good not to have to rush the training but to take time and do the ‘cultural translations’ as we went along. Surprisingly, the training needed little alteration – our previous visit in November had enabled Gill and I to become more aware of the changes in content and style that we needed to make before we returned. The gathered folk engaged enthusiastically with the Mission 21 material and now plan to adapt it to the needs of their local communities and to train more facilitators. One of the facilitators told me that he first intended to train his teacher colleagues in facilitation skills before anyone else as he could see what benefit it would be to his school. Mission 21 is full of surprises. 

Another surprise, not only to us, but to the young man concerned was that in translating MYCMI into Ateso he had felt inspired to test his vocation to the priesthood. George, is a primary teacher at St.Thomas’ Kobkum one of the communities I visited in November. George said that he felt that if Mission 21 could inspire others in the way it had him then it was right to offer himself for ministry. A great sacrifice, considering that teachers are paid considerably more than clergy (who often go months without any income). 
At the close of the training and in experiencing the enthusiasm of the assembled folk I felt very humbled and privileged to have been part of the partnership between our two provinces. I truly believe that MYCMI will as the Ugandans said ‘help transform our church’ as it has transformed the Scottish Episcopal Church. MYCMI (Uganda) stands for Making Your Church More Inviting / Integrated and Inclusive a sign that they have already begun to make it their own. In fact many of the comments the translators and facilitators made about ‘Ateso-ising’ the material reflected very much the comments we had made in ‘tartanising’ the original American. 

Gill and I left Uganda full of hope for the future of Mission 21 there - and the ‘Big Blue Fish’? Not a whale as in Jonah’s case but Johnson’s enormous 4x4 vehicle with its Christian fish sign emblazoned on its tail end, which transported us over land and roads good and bad.

Please pray for Mission 21 Uganda and most especially for Kumi Diocese and her enthusiastic and faithful people. 

Rev’d Dean JB Fostekew Provincial Mission 21 Co-ordinator for the  S E C 

March 2004 - Ugandan Journey – Images and Impressions
by Gill Young

On March 11th Dean Fostekew and I set off on our second visit to the Diocese of Kumi in Uganda, to complete a Mission 21 Training Programme for leaders in that Diocese.

Journeys of twenty hours from Scotland to Uganda and five dusty driving hours from Kampala to Kumi were separated by a night in a church guest house. Namirembe Guest House is set high on one of the seven hills of Kampala and our rooms had magnificent views over the city.

    Kumi, is one of the newest Dioceses in the Province of Uganda, and twenty-two leaders, clergy and lay, met with the Rev Johnson Ebong, Provincial Mission Co-ordinator and ourselves . Dean and I led several days’ training in facilitation skills for the Mission 21 Foundation Programme, on which much of the mission work of the Scottish Episcopal Church is based.

      Over the years, we have had to adapt and contextualise the M21 material for use in Scotland; and our Ugandan friends had been busy since our first visit in November 2003, translating the material unto the local language. As Ateso is spoken not only in Kumi but also in other Dioceses, this translation will ease the transfer and training of the material by experienced Kumi facilitators. at a later date.

     On our first Sunday we both preached at local churches, Dean at St James’ and myself at St Stephen’s.  My service, a kind of Matins in Ateso, lasted about three hours.  Churches find it difficult to celebrate the Eucharist because of the high cost of communion wine. 

    Each congregations provided their preacher with open air hospitality afterwards, ground nuts, rice, chicken stew and the usual bottles of fizzy drinks and water – very welcome in the extreme heat!

       Near St Stephen’s Church was a water pump. I had preached about The Woman at the Well and was interested to find out more about the daily chore of water collection. A group of mostly young people sat round the pump, while one, with obvious effort, worked the handle to produce small gushes of water. Yellow 20 litre jerry cans were scattered around and I tried to lift one of those newly filled, causing much amusement as I just managed to raise it a few inches off the ground!     During the week I saw many bicycles carrying three water cans, and women with jerry cans balanced on their heads.  

     Seeing for myself the necessity for such unavoidable daily tasks, and being aware of the absence of any free medical relief, was painful, particularly when set alongside our daily anti-malarial medication and conveniently available painkillers. 

 A quarter of the population of Uganda is under 18. so I was amazed to meet among St Stephen’s congregation, not only several very new babies, but also an upstanding gentleman who everyone assured me was 102 years, 2 months and 19 days old! (Photo available!)

       The week’s training went well; it was good to get to know people better during this second visit, and to hear more of their personal stories. The violence in the North East of the country has brought refugees south to Kumi, and some in the town have friends or relatives in the troubled area.

      One of the highlights of our visit, was the presentation of a gleaming red motor bike to Archdeacon John Omegah the hard working Diocesan Mission Co-ordinator. The bike had been funded by the Overseas Committee of the Scottish Episcopal Church, and after handing over the keys to Bishop Thomas, I sat myself enthusiastically behind Canon John for the photos! 

    The co-ordinators involved in our training do not have the luxury of such transport, and on our return home we hope to raise some money for 25 bicycles and  English translations of the Bible to help them in their new responsibilities.

What images and impressions stay with me?   

   The friendship, and enthusiasm, the patience, courage, and commitment of people: 

   The giving to everything it’s due time and value, without haste or fuss-very Ecclesiastes 3!.

   The wonderful, often hand-painted hoardings flashing by on our hectic journeys “ Born 

    Again Barbers” “ Peaceful Butchery”  “Dark and Lovely Cosmetics”!

    The sudden disappearance of power or water, quickly replaced by candles and jerry cans.

    The pounding of the generator in the night.

     The presentation of gifts to us –two beautiful shirts and a dress that fitted me perfectly

     without any measuring. (Last time Johnson’s gift had been a live turkey!)

 Our programme had been arranged by Johnson, the Provincial Mission Co-ordinator, and he and his family gave us generous hospitality, transport and support during our visit. 

  The link between our two countries goes deeper than Mission 21.  We in Scotland can be partners in prayer and friendship, with Uganda within the Anglican Communion, please complement their prayers. with yours.    













Gill Young

Provincial Twinning Co-ordinator and Diocesan Mission Core Group Member G&G 

MISSION 21 UGANDA

A report on the training offered to the Church of Uganda (Diocese of Kumi) 

    by Rev’d Dean Fostekew and Gill Young 

of the Scottish Episcopal Church.

11th-19th March 2004 

The Training

21 lay and ordained leaders from the Diocese of Kumi, plus the Diocesan Secretary, Diocesan Treasurer and the Provincial Mission Co-ordinator met for three days at Green Top Hotel and Conference Centre, in Kumi.

The purpose of the three days was to train the gathered delegates in facilitation and consultancy skills that would enable them to implement an ‘Ugandanised’ version of Mission 21 into Kumi Diocese as a pilot project for the Church of Uganda as a whole. 

In 1999 the then Archbishop of Uganda, following a presentation on Mission 21 at ACC 11, requested that Mission 21 be gifted to the Church of Uganda. Planning and fundraising over the past four years has enabled this to happen. Prior to this visit the Rev’ds Johnson Ebong-Oming (Provincial Mission Co-Ordinator CofU) and Canon John Omagar (Kumi Diocesan Missioner and Archdeacon of Ngora) visited Scotland (June 2003) to learn more about Mission21 and Gill Young (Mission 21 practitioner) Rev’d Dean Fostekew (Provincial Mission 21 Co-ordinator for the SEC) and Marjorie Murphy (ACC) visited Uganda (November 2003) to assess how to gift Mission 21 to the Church there.

The Rev’d Johnson Ebong-Oming had identified the Diocese of Kumi as being a good place to launch Mission 21 for various reasons:

· It is a new diocese being 3 years old

· It’s bishop was willing for Mission 21 to be introduced to his diocese

· The skills of the Kumi Diocesan Missioner

· The local language Ateso is spoken in two other dioceses in Uganda and one in Kenya, and therefore M21 can be easily shared with them in the future.

Over the three days those gathered were introduced to the Mission 21 philosophy, the foundation material (MYCMI –Making Your Church More Inviting) and trained in basic facilitation and consultancy skills that can be used to implement the foundation material and to train future facilitators in the diocese/s.

The training went well and the participants said that they felt well prepared for the task and that they were able to translate the training/skills to different aspects of their lives as well as to Mission 21. One facilitator, a teacher, said that he was going to train his colleagues before anyone else as the skills he had gained were very appropriate to his role in the classroom. The translators also said they could see how the training related to the foundation materials and how they paved the way for a greater understanding of MYCMI.

The Translation

The translation team said that they had found the experience of translating MYCMI challenging, not just because of the material and its concepts but in the fact that meeting together had been problematic due to distances to be travelled and work/home commitments.

The following are some of the comments made by the translation team:

· It was very exciting work. I liked the content very much and although some bits were not fully appropriate to Kumi we found discussing the replacements stimulating.

· The translation encouraged great co-operation and working together.

· The MYCMI material helped in the translation as it reminded them that they were a team and working through the exercises built them as a team.

· The material inspired us – one member is now exploring a vocation to the priesthood because of the experience.

· A big challenge was breaking the M21 sentences into shorter Ateso ones.

· The material is very relevant to us.

· The translators felt that they had gained an insight into the church in Scotland and that M21 will bring a change in Kumi; especially in involving others in ministry and encouraging lay ministry. The section on encouraging and caring for volunteers was important learning.

· It was not a literal translation but a translation that kept the meaning. Not a transliteration which was good.

· This is the first draft and we will revise it as we use it in response to what people say about it.

· Felt that ones own knowledge of English grew as we learned new words.

The team consisted of 6 men and 1 woman. 2 teachers, a theological college principal, university chaplain, lay leader, diocesan missioner, youth officer for the diocese.

The fact that this draft is a first attempt and will be revised with use is good as it reflects what we did in Scotland in ‘tartanising’ the original material from the American. Much of what the translators said about the processes they had used and challenges they had faced were again similar to those we experienced in the SEC this filled me with hope.

Implementation

Over the next few weeks the facilitators will identify other facilitators that they will in turn train in facilitation skills. The Ateso version of MYCMI will be shared and congregations identified to be the pilots. Within the next month or so MYCMI will begin to be used. Some of the congregations have already been identified especially those in which we have preached on this and our previous visit.

Each facilitator will have a copy of the Ateso version and the English version and will use them in tandem initially. Unlike Scotland not every member of the MYCMI team will have a copy of the material; the facilitator will use the material in the most appropriate way. 

The facilitators will meet together in the future at least another two times and funding for this has been left for this. The archdeacons who will act as local co-ordinators will also meet with John Omagar (and Johnson Ebong-Oming) in the future as will the translators. Again funding was left for this to occur.

Future Development 

Those trained as facilitators will act as co-ordinators in their local areas for Mission 21, identifying individuals to train as facilitators and to prepare congregations for MYCMI. The 21 for Mission 21 will continue to meet as a group to chart the progress of Mission 21 in the Diocese of Kumi and will be supported by the regional archdeacons and the diocesan and provincial missioners.

Hopefully by 2006 Mission 21 will have spread to Soroti, and Sebei Dioceses and the Diocese of Katawa in Kenya (already linked to Kumi by friendship between their bishops and a common language – Ateso).

Dean and Gill (and Marjorie) have been invited to return to Uganda to evaluate and review the progress and success of Mission 21 in 2005/6.

Conclusions

The training week was intense but rewarding. The responses of the facilitators to the MYCMI material and the facilitator training were positive and encouraging and their comments on the relevance of the ethos and materials in relation to Ugandan culture led us to believe that we had ‘got it right’. MYCMI and Mission 21 are now in another continent and God willing it will spread and develop in appropriate cultural ways.

Rev’d Dean JB Fostekew Provincial Mission 21 Co-ordinator for the  S E C 

